Developing and Optimizing Micro-resolution Mosquito Bite Blocking Textiles by

John Bryan Holt

A thesis submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Auburn University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of M.S. Biosystems Engineering

> Auburn, Alabama May 7th, 2022

Mosquitos, Textiles, Vector Control, Knitting

Copyright 2022 by John Bryan Holt

Approved by

Sushil Adhikari, Chair, Professor, Biosystems Engineering John Beckmann, Co-Chair, P.I., Assistant Professor, Entomology and Plant Pathology Nannan Liu, Endowed Professor, Entomology and Plant Pathology William Batchelor, Professor, Biosystems Engineering

Abstract

Textiles have been applied in the context of entomological applications since the primitive inventions of clothing and shelter. In many cases insects are injurious to humans. Mosquitos kill over a million people each year and it all stems from the problem that hematophagous insects bite humans. We have attempted to control populations since the Sumerians first used sulfur to kill pests. However, environmental and societal health risks pose a strong threat to the efficacy of primary control methods. Traditional bed nets were instrumental in the fight against mosquito borne diseases and still are. Unfortunately, they become less efficient as some species of mosquitos are adapting to day feeding. It is always pertinent to revisit old technologies in light of new advances in order to engineer better products. Wearing "normal" clothing is not sufficient to reduce the ability of insects, particularly mosquitos, to bite humans. Engineering clothing to mechanistically block mosquito bites without the use of insecticides is a challenging problem. This research explores a series of parameters and knitting structures that can enhance the bite blocking efficacy of clothing. It was discovered that a single knit structure, interlock, after washing, is capable of blocking mosquito bites. Other prototype sleeves were created using different knit structures while varying parameters such as varn diameter, stitch length, spandex content, and post-manufactured shrinking. Here we define variables and treatments proven to directly contribute to the bite blocking ability of knitted textiles.

Acknowledgments

First, I would like to thank my advisor and P.I., Dr. John Beckmann, for allowing me to conduct the research contained herein. Dr. Beckmann has been an incredible mentor to me and encouraged me from the start, despite my odd academic background. His faith in my ability to conduct this research was instrumental to my success during my Masters. His constant push for publishable data, self-reliance, and free-thinking has enabled me to continue in academia and become, in my humble opinion, an incredible researcher. Dr. Beckmann is one of the most intense and intellectual faculty members at this University. It has been a pleasure to be his student for the past two years and without him I would not have been nearly as successful.

I would like to thank our collaborator, Dr. Jim McCann from Carnegie Mellon University, for aiding in the development of some sleeves as well as machine training. He has been a huge asset for this research.

My committee members, Dr. Sushil Adhikari, Dr. Nannan Liu, and Dr. William Batchelor, have all been incredible mentors to me. Dr. Adhikari was the person who first introduced me to Dr. Beckmann. I joined the Biosystems Engineering department and had no luck finding any professors who had funding or wanted to hire me. My unorthodox undergraduate degree and lackluster GPA were not ideal. However, Dr. Adhikari was adamant about helping me find a fully funded research position. I cannot express how thankful I am for the help of all my committee members.

I would also like to thank my friends and lab mates. Alec, Seun, Natalie, Kyle, Richard, Alexa, and Jazmine, you have all been instrumental in keeping me sane and grounded during this incredibly stressful time. Luis, you made the days go by so much faster. You have been an incredible friend, teacher, and lab mate. I cannot wait to see you at conferences in the future and maybe do some collaborating.

Last but absolutely not least, I would like to thank my family and girlfriend. To my parents and sister, Bobby, Kim, and Kendall, you have been inconceivably supportive and helpful. There have been times when I had to miss some family events to maintain mosquito colonies and conduct experiments. However, your constant support and love aided me in maintaining a positive outlook and I am eternally grateful for everything you have done for me. Jessa, you have been the most important person to me during my Masters. Staying up with me when I couldn't sleep because of anxiety and stress, bringing me dinner when I was still in lab at 10 pm and later, bandaging my hands after cutting them repeatedly on the knitting machines, etc. I could go on forever listing everything you have done for me, but I will sum it up like this. Thank you so much!

Table of Contents

Abstract2
Acknowledgments
List of Tables
List of Figures7
List of Abbreviations
Chapter 1 (Introduction)
1.1 (Mosquitos)10
1.2 (Mosquito Management)11
1.3 (Knitting Methods)20
Chapter 2 (Research Findings)
2.1 (Introduction)
2.2 (Preliminary Experiments and Data)27
2.3 (Objectives and Aims)
2.4 (Materials and Methods)
2.5 (Results)
2.6 (Discussion)
References

List of Tables

Table 1 (Provide Title, if applicable)
Table 2 (Provide Title, if applicable)
Table 3 (Provide Title, if applicable)
Table 4 (Provide Title, if applicable)
Table 5 (Provide Title, if applicable)
Table 6 (Provide Title, if applicable)
Table 7 (Provide Title, if applicable)

List of Figures

Figure 1 (Diagram of Mosquito Mouthparts)	5
Figure 2 (Modeling Fashion Choices: Preliminary Studies)	5
Figure 3 (Quantification of Bite Risk: Preliminary Studies)	6
Figure 4 (Microscopy Images and Knit Diagrams of Different Structures)	8
Figure 5 (Knit Structure Contribute to Bite Blocking Ability)	9
Figure 6 (Fabric Shrinking Contributes to Bite Block Ability)	0
Figure 7 (Spandex Content Contributes to Bite Blocking Ability)	1
Figure 8 (Yarn Diameter Contributes to Bite Blocking Ability)	2
Figure 9 (Stitch Length Contributes to Bite Blocking Ability)	3
Figure 10 (High Resolution Video Screening)	4
Figure 11 (Mosquito Behavioral Preferences)	5

List of Abbreviations

AU	Auburn	Unive	rsity
			~

- CDC Center for Disease Control
- EPA Environmental Protection Agency
- CI Cytoplasmic Incompatibility
- DDT Dichloro-diphenyl-trichloroethane
- IPM Integrated Pest Management
- ITNs Insecticide-treated Nets
- ITMs Insecticide-treated Materials
- SIT Sterile Insect Technique
- WT Wild Type

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Mosquitos

Mosquitos are known vectors of many medically significant diseases such as malaria, dengue, West Nile, yellow fever, Zika, chikungunya, and lymphatic filariasis (CDC 2019). Through the spread and transmission of these viruses, mosquitos kill over one million people per year, making them the world's deadliest animal (AMCA n.d.). Malaria, which is spread by *Anopheles sp.*, is the most notable and significant disease spread by mosquitos. In 2020, it accounted for an estimated 627,000 deaths (WHO 2021). Additionally, nearly half of the world's population was at risk of contracting malaria (WHO 2021). There were 241 million estimated cases of malaria in 2020, an increase of 14 million cases from the year prior (WHO 2021). This increase in disease prevalence and spread has made it undoubtedly necessary to increase mosquito control and decrease the spread of mosquito transmitted viruses.

Perhaps one of the most prevalent species of mosquito is *Aedes aegypti*, more commonly referred to as the yellow fever mosquito. It is well known for transmitting yellow fever, dengue, and Zika (CDC 2020). While this species is not known to transmit malaria, it is still one of the most problematic species of mosquito. One of the primary reasons behind this is that they aggressively feed on humans. They prefer to live near humans and would rather feed on humans over animals (CDC 2020). They are naturally a tropical insect but have been expanding their range in the United States for some time. They are now commonly found across the southern United States (CDC 2020). This species, like all mosquitos, is holometabolous. This means that they have four distinct life stages: egg, larvae, pupae, and adult. *Aedes aegypti* mosquitos have specifically adapted to live in close proximity with humans. This has inherently made it difficult to eradicate them as well. While it takes 7-10 days for development from egg to adult (CDC 2020), the eggs are viable and able to inhibit larval hatching for nearly nine months (Fischer et.

al. 2019). After which, they can begin development stages when conditions become more favorable (Fischer et. al. 2019). Their evolutionary ability to survive over winter and induce diapause during egg stages is a likely reason as to why eradication of this species has proven to be such a challenge (Lima et. al. 2016; Trewin et. al. 2019). This, in part with how easy they are to culture, is why this mosquito is a fantastic test model against mosquito-bite resistant textiles.

The mosquito mouthpart (proboscis) is comprised of six complex stylets, each of which aid in feeding. The labrum (Lb) is a needle-like structure that is used to pierce and draw blood. The hypopharynx (Hp) is covers of the labrum. Additionally, it exudes saliva, which is where the transmittable diseases are carried. It coats the labrum in saliva before penetrating the skin to feed. This is how diseases are transmitted from the mosquito. The maxillary (Mx) and mandibular (Md) stylets are used to saw the skin at a frequency of 30 Hz, allowing for less force to be required to fully penetrate and feed (Izumi et. al. 2008) (**Fig 1**). Perhaps, the most important trait that the mosquito proboscis has is its malleability. It can bend up to 90 degrees and is controlled by a delicate muscle complex, allowing the mosquito to intricately contort its labrum through pores as small as $25 \,\mu\text{m}$ (Gordon et. al. 1939). Additionally, the proboscis is $2.32 \,\mu\text{m}$ long, with an overall width of 60 μm (Lee et. al. 1983; Christophers 1960; Kong et. al. 2010; Clements 1992; Ramasubramanian et. al. 2008). Therefore, mechanically blocking a mosquito from feeding with a physical barrier of clothing can prove to be a difficult task.

1.2 Mosquito Management

As stated above, mosquitos pose a tremendous health risk to humans and animals. However, insect management strategies are not a new occurrence. Humans have been implementing pest management strategies since 2,500 BC when the Sumerians used sulfur to kill

11

insects (PSU 2022). The field of Medical Entomology, and the knowledge that insects can carry and transmit diseases is now about 150 years old. It was not until 1871, that the first textbook identified insects to be vectors of diseases (Patterson 2016). But in the years following, the field of Medical Entomology would make huge strides with the discovery that insects, particularly mosquitos, were intermediate carriers and vectors for pathogens and viruses.

The first person to make this discovery was Sir Patrick Manson. Considered to be the "Father of Tropical Medicine", he was nominated for the Nobel Prize of Physiology and Medicine. Manson's research was primarily focused on filarial worms, nematodes that cause lymphatic filariasis (also known as elephantiasis) (EB n.d.). In 1872, Manson discovered that microfilariae were not always present in his patients. In fact, he discovered that they existed in the highest concentrations at night. Thus, he concluded that the host must be a night-time biting mosquito (Eldridge 1992). Manson proceeded by studying Culex quinquefasciatus that had fed on microfilariae infected patients. He dissected the mosquitos at different intervals and looked at the size of the filarial worm. He discovered morphological development as the time between feeding and dissection increased (Eldridge 1992). Unfortunately for Manson, his discovery and correct evaluation of the filariae life cycle stopped there. His hypothesis that mosquitos only took one bloodmeal and laid one clutch of eggs during their lifetime caused Mason to inaccurately conclude that the filarial parasite was transmitted to human hosts through water consumption. He theorized that the worms entered water sources when the mosquitos died and that humans contracted the parasite through drinking the contaminated water (SU n.d.). While his hypotheses were not entirely accurate, his discovery of mosquitos as vectors was applied to many other tropical diseases, including Malaria.

Sir Ronald Ross was a British doctor who won the Nobel Prize of Physiology and Medicine in 1902 (EB SRR n.d.). Ross is best known for his discovery of *Plasmodium* in the gastrointestinal track of *Anopheles* mosquitos. Similar to Manson's techniques, he studied *Anopheles sp.* that fed on malaria infected humans. Following dissection, he discovered malarial parasites in the gut of the now infected mosquitos (Scientist 2011). This discovery, while groundbreaking, was not his most profound. He later discovered the transmission of this parasite from infected organisms to healthy ones. Using birds as his model organism, Ross was able to demonstrate the transmission of the malarial parasite from infected birds to healthy ones through the bite of an *Anopheles* mosquito (EB SRR n.d.). This discovery aided in suggesting the transmission of malaria to humans.

After such discoveries, Ross attempted to eradicate the *Anopheles* mosquito (Dworkin et. al. 2011). Eradication is an extremely difficult task to carry out. There are many factors that can lead to the demise of such a large-scale mission. While most eradication attempts have been wildly unsuccessful, there are those that found moderate success. However, in the case of Ross' attempt to eradicate *Anopheles* mosquitos, he had nearly no success. His first attempt at eradication was in Freetown, Sierra Leone (Bockarie 1999). Ross, along with Dr. H. E. Annett, and Dr. E. E. Austen, an entomologist from the British Museum of Natural History, arrived in Freetown with the theory that if they could eliminate breeding grounds the mosquitos would die, and their eradication attempt would be nothing but successful. Unfortunately, their attempt was vastly unsuccessful. Ross grossly underestimated the number of breeding sites as the mosquitos were not only laying egg clutches in stagnant pools of water, but also in domestic containers (Bockarie 1999; Dworkin et. al. 2011). While the sanitary authorities of Freetown heeded Ross' recommendations to drain pools and treat stagnant water with tar, the mosquitos proved to be

effectively adaptive at changing its breeding grounds when confronted with environmental pressure (Dworkin et. al. 2011). This is a primary reason as to why eradication of mosquitos can prove to be such a daunting task. Mosquitos are effective at adapting to their surroundings. Additionally, eliminating all potential breeding sites is an even more difficult task. It was not until the development and use of synthetic pesticides that eradication attempts could become more successful. Unfortunately, even with the use of DDT and other synthetic pesticides, eradication was, and still is, a difficult task. One of the most successful attempts at large-scale eradication came in Brazil during the late 1940's (Löwy 2017). However, even with the use of DDT and the appearance of successful eradication of Aedes mosquitos, they still managed to "show back up" just 30 years later. There are many attributions to the perceived success of this attempt. For example, the widespread use of DDT throughout Brazil made this eradication attempt significantly less labor intensive (Löwy 2017). However, as previously stated, eradication attempts can prove to be an extremely difficult task. Some of the issues faced during these attempts are high cost of anti-mosquito campaigns and eradication attempts, opposition to pesticide spraying and larval searching in homes, a lack of supervision and delegation of tasks, increasing mosquito resistance to DDT, and American entomologists' opposition to eradications (Löwy 2017). Fortunately, many more methods of mosquito management and control have had high success and acceptance amongst the general population.

With the increasing resistance both genetically from the mosquito and socially from humans, the widespread use of DDT was forced to come to a halt. The EPA officially issued a cancelation of DDT use in 1972 (EPA n.d.). This was largely due to its negative environmental impacts as well as health risks to humans and animals. DDT is now known to be an extremely persistent pesticide (meaning that it is not easily bio-degradable), accumulate in fatty tissues, and travel long distances into the atmosphere. Additionally, it is now classified as carcinogen by the United States and international authorities (EPA n.d.). With the increasing public interest in DDT related health risks, other synthetic pesticides are now being used to combat mosquito populations. Today, the most commonly used insecticides for mosquito control are pyrethroids. However, mass spraying of pesticides is still an understudied topic in regard to the potential health risks. This has created a necessary alternative to pesticide spraying.

Bed nets treated with insecticides have been an instrumental development in the fight against arthropod borne viruses, particularly malaria. The creation and experimental use of insecticide-treated nets (ITNs) came in 1983 in Burkina Faso (Robert 2020). ITN's are used commonly in African countries to combat malaria transmission and deaths. Currently, there are two insecticide classes approved by the CDC for use in ITN's, pyrroles and pyrethroids (CDC 2019). However, only pyrethroid-based insecticides are registered by the EPA for application and use in bed nets (Kitchen et. al. 2009). Pyrethroids are a class of synthetic insecticides commonly used both in home and commercially (Bradberry et. al. 2005). In insects, the primary target of the insecticide is the nervous system (Saillenfait et. al. 2015). While pyrethroids have been proven to be very effective against insects, the study of how these insecticides affects humans is lacking. However, recent studies have shown that the constant exposure to pyrethroids may pose considerable health risks to humans and ecosystems (Jabeen et. al. 2015). This is especially prevalent due to the ability of pyrethroids to survive for long periods of time as they are not easily biodegradable (Jabeen et. al. 2015). Additionally, the washing of garments and textiles that have been impregnated with insecticides only adds to the pollution originally created by constant application to environments.

Throughout the history of mosquito control, pesticides have consistently been thought to have negative health and environmental impacts. Chemical control is typically the last method that should be used, according to IPM (Barzman et. al. 2015). IPM certainly does not discourage the use of pesticides, there are other control methods that should be considered prior to the use of synthetic chemical agents. While, IPM generally refers to the control of pests during agricultural production of crops, its methods can be somewhat translated to vector control. The first level of control for IPM is cultural control. This method refers to the use of manual or mechanical means to change the crop and soil environment making them less conducive for pests (Ferr n.d.). Similarly for vector control, perhaps the easiest method is economic development. Economic development is the method of changing our surroundings to be less available for vectors to transmit diseases. While it is primarily applicable in lesser-developed countries it has been shown to significantly reduce bite rate (Tusting et. al. 2013; Rek et. al. 2018). Economic development typically includes things such as: adding windows to houses, using bed nets, changing roofing, etc. While it has been shown to be successful, it does come with some major limitations. For instance, a person cannot stay inside all day, every day. At some point they will have to leave. What happens when they leave the sanctuary of their home? Similar to cultural control in IPM, economic development should not be used by itself. It works significantly better when paired with another control strategy (Rek et. al. 2018).

A newer control strategy that has seen some success is genetic control. For mosquitos, there are two main forms of genetic control: releasing modified mosquitos that carry lethal symbionts to control populations and reduce vector competence and the use of refractory mosquitos to replace vector species (Wilke et. al. 2015). The primary method being researched and used is the release of genetically modified mosquitos. This methodology is based loosely on

the technique developed by Dr. Edward Knipling, SIT. SIT (Sterile Insect Technique) is the concept of using insects to control themselves (Hendrichs et.al. 2009). This was done by significantly reducing the reproductive capabilities of the pest insects through radiation-induced sterilization (Hendrichs et.al. 2009). The process is rather simple. Insects are sterilized using a form of radiation in large bio-facilities. In Knippling's strategy, this was done using cobalt, whereas now, gamma-radiation is commonly used. The dosage is only enough to sterilize, allowing the insects to maintain flight and mating capabilities (Hendrichs et.al. 2009). However, some problems can and have risen from this technique. SIT focusses on sterilization through radiation (typically the sterilization and release of only males) (Alphey 2002). Then, the modified organisms are released and forced to compete with WT (Wild Type) males for mates. While, in theory, the radiation dosage is only enough to disrupt reproductive capabilities, it often makes the males less competitive for mates, as compared to the WT. Consequently, the efficacy of this technique decreases when modified males are outcompeted. Therefore, other methods of genetic modification were in need of development to ensure population reduction (Alphey 2002).

Currently, the most researched form of insect paratransgenesis, particularly mosquitos, is through the host symbiont modifications (Wang et. al. 2013). There are two highly studied modes of action for the symbiont reduce disease transmission. First is the modification of symbionts to express anti-pathogen molecules (Wang et. al. 2013). The second is to create modified organisms by trans-infecting with the endosymbiont *Wolbachia* (Walker 2011). *Wolbachia* is a genus of maternally transmitted obligate intracellular bacteria found in most insects (Hertig et. al. 1924; Saridaki et. al. 2010; Werren et. al. 2008). It can induce multiple reproductive modifications in insects. Perhaps the most studied phenotype induced is CI (Saridaki et. al. 2010). CI is gene-drive mechanism which is induced by a deubiquitylating enzyme encoded in the *Wolbachia* genome (Beckmann et. al. 2017). It is modeled under a toxinantidote system and is regulated by two genes, CifA (antidote) and CifB (toxin) (Beckmann et. al. 2019). CifB, when expressed in modified males, cause sperm sterility. If the female is not infected, then their relative offspring will not hatch. However, if the female is also infected (i.e. carrying the antidote, CifA), the offspring can be "rescued" and will be viable. This is how the symbiont induces gene-drive. Additionally, even if the frequency of *Wolbachia* rises in WT individuals, its reduction in vector competence can still significantly reduce transmission rates (Pereira et. al. 2018).

With all these control methods in mind, the most efficient and least problematic control method has yet to really be studied. Non-insecticide treated textiles offer solutions to every downside each control method has from above. A non-impregnated textile is a net or garment that has been developed without the application of any additional chemicals or insecticides. The mechanism for bite-resistance is purely a physical barrier. Insect-proof nets have been used widely for agricultural purposes. In Mwanza Region, Lake Zone, Tanzania insect net tunnels have been implemented in the effort to reduce sweet potato seed degradation due to vector viruses (Ogero et. al. 2019). However, implementation of such nets is sometimes regarded as detrimental to crop yield due to limited air flow, especially if applied to greenhouses (Agrafioti et. al. 2020). However, nets with high porosity, particularly 3353BT Biorete 50 Mesh Air Plus, allow for increased ventilation and result in no significant yield loss as compared to a positive control of no net (Formisano et. al. 2020). This was achieved by using a low denier high density polyethylene (HDP) monofilament. The increased airflow allows for a more improved microclimate and lower humidity, resulting in more adequate conditions as compared to those created from the use of traditional insect-proof net (Formisano et. al. 2020).

A new form of bed net has been developed that has shown adequate abilities to kill mosquitos without the use of insecticides. Researchers at NC State University have recently developed an attract-trap-kill bed net (Mouhamadou et. al. 2020). This bed net utilizes a cone shaped knitting structure that is able to trap and kill mosquitos at a 4.3-fold greater rate than the Permanent 2.0, the most used bed net in Africa, when used in experimental hut (Mouhamadou et. al. 2020). Additionally, it showed at 12.7-fold greater control rate when used at the community level against insecticide-resistant *Anopheles sp* (Mouhamadou et. al. 2020).

While there has been research on insecticide-free nets for agricultural purposes, the application of such textiles for garments is a new and underdeveloped topic. Garments treated with insecticides are widely used to prevent insect bites and subsequently, the spread of arthropod-borne viruses. However, insecticide-resistance and the potential health risks of constant pyrethroid exposure raise concerns about the health impacts of wearing such textiles (Luan et. al. 2021). Developing insecticide-free textiles is a difficult task. Mechanistically speaking, blocking a 25 µm wide flexible needle is extremely challenging.

Researchers at NC State University have begun developing garments that are free of insecticides but are capable of physically blocking mosquito bites (Luan et. al. 2021). They achieved this by using an ultra-fine synthetic knit comprised of 80 percent polyamide of 20 denier count, 20 percent elastane of 20 denier count, and had a weight of 96 g/m2 (Luan et. al. 2021). Denier count is the weight in grams per 9000 meters of fiber. The denier of human hair is around 20, while microfibers are typically less than 1, usually around 0.9 (SF 2020). Its pattern is a jersey knit structure (front facing loops on each needle) with a pore size between 20 µm and 28 µm, allowing for adequate air flow (Luan et. al. 2021). Breathability is essential in developing a garment that can be worn when mosquitos are most active, during the summer.

1.3 Knitting Methods

Knitting is a large field that has many different methods and products. Typically, the chosen knitting method will depend strongly on what is being produced. For clothing, knitting and weaving are the preferred methods of creation (Adanur 1995). Knitting is a method of textile development that utilizes the interlacing of loops in either the weft or warp direction (Anbumani 2007). Knitting, in general, makes fabrics capable of stretching far more than woven fabrics (Fan 2020). Within knitting there are two methods, weft (or filling) knitting and warp knitting (Anbumani 2007). While both methods utilize the formation of loops to create malleable textiles, they are developed in very different ways. Weft knitted textiles are developed by the interlacing of loops in rows while warp knitting is done by constructing loops into columns (Mohamed 1990). Weft knitting certainly has its advantages. For instance, to create a weft knitted textile, only one yarn is required (Anbumani 2007). However, in warp knitting, similar to weaving, more than one yarn is required to construct a textile (Anbumani 2007). Weft knitting is the most used method in the textile industry. Most of the clothing developed uses a single jersey pattern, which is the most basic form of weft knitting (front facing loops on every needle). Weaving is the process of creating textiles by interlacing yarns perpendicular to one another alternating over and under. Unlike knitted fabrics, woven fabrics do not have much elasticity. In fact, they are only capable of stretching in one direction, whereas knitted fabrics can stretch in any direction (Anbumani 2007). In addition to elasticity, knitted fabrics have several advantages over woven: due to their natural elasticity they are much more comfortable and more equipped to contort to the human body, higher shrinking capability, higher moisture absorption, higher air permeability due to the natural open structure of loops, and resistant to creasing (Anbumani 2007). While some of these advantages are controllable by yarn type, knitted fabrics have them without the use of specialized yarns. Thus, for the purpose of developing textiles that are necessary to be breathable, stretchy, and comfortable, knitted fabrics would be the ideal manufacturing method.

Both knitted and woven fabrics are made of yarns. Yarns are created from tightly spun fibers. There are two types of fibers, natural and synthetic. Natural fibers are made from organic materials which include crops, animals, and mineral based materials (Clemons 2005). Some examples of common natural fibers are cotton, wool, silk, and hemp. Synthetic fibers are produced by humans through chemical processes. They are usually developed to either replicate the properties or as an enhancement of natural fibers. Some examples of synthetic fibers include polyester, rayon, acrylic, and elastane.

Both types have their own respective advantages and disadvantages. Natural fibers, or yarns, typically have a higher strength, are developed from natural and renewable resources, and have a relatively low cost (Chandramohan et. al. 2011). However, natural yarns tend to have higher insulating properties. Which, for the purposes of blocking mosquito bites, can be less than ideal. Wearing a garment developed from naturally insulating yarns during the summer can be extremely uncomfortable. Synthetic yarns tend to be more durable, stretchy, and don't shrink as much.

Fibers, once spun into yarns, will typically maintain their properties. Yarns, however, can add more variation to fabrics. There are several parameters that can be controlled in yarn production: staple yarn production, filament yarn production, yarn size, number of plies, and blending (Encyclopedia n.d.). Staple yarn is the method of spinning most natural fibers. The primary exception to this is silk. Silk, like synthetic yarns, is made from filaments, which tend to be stronger than staple yarns (Encyclopedia n.d.; Ravnitzky 1989). Staple is a term that refers to the length of the fibers being spun (Encyclopedia n.d.; Pan 1993). While synthetic fibers are typically spun into filament yarns, they can be spun into staple yarns as well. However, the caveat with this is that they must be cut into shorter staples (Hagewood 2014). Natural yarns on the other hand, except for silk, can be spun using long staples. Filament yarns are those that are spun from an endless strand. These typically come from synthetic fibers and silk (Encyclopedia n.d.). Filament yarns are spun in 2 primary fashions: monofilament and multifilament. This refers to the number of plies used when spinning the yarn. A ply refers to the strand of fiber used for spinning (EB PY n.d.). Therefore, 2-ply yarn would imply that two strands of fibers were spun together in the manufacturing process (EB PY n.d.). Increasing the number of plies directly increases the thickness of the yarn. Multi-ply yarns provide increase strength and durability, but can also be used to develop sleek, sheer fabrics (EB PY n.d.). In addition to yarn thickness, blending yarns can dramatically change the characteristics of a developed fabric. Blended yarns are typically manufactured with the goal to utilize the good characteristics of both fibers. For example, blending cotton and polyester can increase tensile strength, comfort, and ease of care (Baykal et. al. 2006). While cotton is prone to significant shrinking, blended yarns tend to be more resilient in keeping their original shape and size. It is easy to see how important yarns can be in the design of clothing and textiles for non-fashion purposes.

Fortunately, fiber and yarn creation are only half of the customization when it comes to fabric manufacturing. The actual knitting process allows for equally, if not more, customization. Knit manufacturing is a well-established field. The main form of customization (in reference to weft knitting, which is the focus of this research) is the style or structure of the knit. Some common knit structures include jersey, alternate jersey, purl, rib, and interlock (Ahmad 2017). The development of these structures is based on different iterating patters of front or back knits (Savci et. al. 2000). As stated previously, the most common structure used in the fabric industry

is single jersey. Jersey is a simple knit structure created by repeating "front" or "face" loops (Savci et. al. 2000). Front or face loops are those that are created by the passing of the new loop from back to front of the loops below it in the column. On flatbed knitting machines these are made automatically on the front needle bed (Savci et. al. 2000). Back loops are those made by passing from front to back. These are made on the back needle bed (Savci et. al. 2000). Interlock is a slightly more complex structure. It is made by alternating front and back loops on row one. Then alternating back and front loops on row two (Choi et. al. 2000). The different combinations of front and back loops allow for abundant customization. As discovered in this research, changing the knit structure can have a direct impact on the fabric's capabilities regarding both comfort and blocking ability.

It is important to understand the basics of knitting in order to develop fabrics with such a purpose as proposed in this thesis. Knitting technologies have come a long way. Machines are now very customizable in the sense of fabric design and creation. Flatbed knitting machines, in particular, have many parameters that can change physical characteristics of the fabrics being developed. Stitch length is one of the primary parameters that is easily controlled on the machine (Ichetaonye et. al. 2014). Stitch length, which is a common variable in knitting technologies, is the length of the yarn used to create an individual loop. Additionally, it is one of the most important variables in changing the overall stitch density of a fabric. It has a direct affect on course per unit length (CPU), wale per unit length (WPU), and tightness factor (Ichetaonye et. al. 2014). As the stitch length decreases the density of the fabric and values of WPU and CPU increase (Ichetaonye et. al. 2014). Understandably, this will be an important factor in developing fabrics that are intended to block mosquito bites. The ability to directly control the theoretical

tightness and density of loops in a fabric will have a direct correlation on how well a mosquito will be able to probe through the material.



Figure 1. Diagram of a female *Aedes aegypti* mosquito head and mouthparts. Mosquito probiscis can bend up to 90 degrees and is controlled by a complex of delicate muscles. This allows the mosquito to contort is labrum through pores as small as 25 μ m (Gordon et. al. 1939). Additionally, the proboscis has an overall length and width of 2.32 mm and 60 μ m, respectively (Lee et. al. 1983; Christophers 1960; Kong et. al. 2010; Clements 1992; Ramasubramanian et. al. 2008). The mouthpart consists of four necessary stylets. The Labrum (Lm) is the feeding tube. It draws up blood and is covered by a fascicle, the hypopharynx (Hp). The hypopharynx exudes saliva. Pairs of mandibular (Md) and maxillary (Mx) stylets saw at a frequency of 30 Hz decreasing the amount of force required to penetrate skin. (Beckmann ADECA Grant)

Chapter 2: Research Findings

2.1 Introduction

Engineering clothing to block mosquito bites is a challenging task. The fascicle of a female mosquito is an intricate system. It has a unique muscular complex that allows it to bend up to 90 degrees and efficiently probe through the small pores found in normal, everyday, clothing. Therefore, there is a market for development of textiles that are capable of blocking mosquito bites. The following research contains the methodology and mechanisms discovered that could aid in the ongoing fight against mosquitos and their pathogens.

2.2 Preliminary Experiments and Data

Preliminary experiments and data collection for this research was conducted by our lab at Auburn University. These experiments laid the groundwork for the research conducted and contained in this thesis. Dr. Beckmann and his students conducted multiple assays that were instrumental in the progression of this research and allowed me to join with a conclusive direction on how to proceed.

Modeling Exposure to Mosquito Bites in Alabama

Citizens of Auburn were surveyed to determine what proportion of skin people chose to expose to mosquito bites. Fashion choices were surveyed during random walks on Auburn University's campus while the weather was 80 degrees Fahrenheit. 324 individuals were surveyed over three days with an even split of males and females. For the upper body males chose to wear short sleeve t-shirts over long sleeves at 80%. Similarly, females chose to wear short sleeves or dresses at 80%. For the lower body, males and females favored shorts over pants at 54% and 61%, respectively (**Fig 2a 2b**). However, modeling the amount of

skin susceptible to mosquito bites is not as simple as the amount of skin exposed by wearing short sleeves or shorts. In fact, if mosquitos can bite through everyday clothing, then the relative exposure could be much higher.

Thus, if mosquitos can bite through common clothes, then the amount of skin susceptible to mosquito bites would need to include surface areas where the clothing clings to skin. Three standard individuals modeled each clothing item studied during the previous survey. Based on each individual clothing item surveyed, these calculations were made by counting the number of red pixels, which were marked red at points of contact between skin and clothing in contrast to folds or draping cloth. These values were calculated in triplicates for the front and back of both males and females. Given the hypothesis that mosquitos cannot bite through common clothing, the average percentage of skin susceptible to mosquito bites is 55.9%. Furthermore, even while wearing full long sleeves and pants, the amount of skin exposed is still 35% and 32% for males and females, respectively (**Fig 3d**). This data demonstrates that the concept of "wearing long sleeves to protect yourself from mosquitos" might be flawed. In fact, wearing long sleeves, when compared to short sleeves, only increases protection from mosquitos by around 14%, which is not statistically significant for either males or females.

Quantifying Mosquito Bites Through Textiles

Next, we wanted to test the hypothesis of whether common clothes were capable of blocking mosquito bites. Thus, a series of textiles were screened to see if any available clothing possessed this ability. This process included two points of data, the number of bites received and the number of blood fed females. Both quantifications are useful to assess the full capability of these textiles. Number of bites measures how likely one is to receive transmission of a pathogen whereas the percent bloodfed females measures the mosquito's ability to acquire a full bloodmeal and hence reproduce; importantly, bites and bloodfed percent are not equivalent and often can show stark differences. For example, a mosquito struggling to acquire a bloodmeal might bite continually and increase bite rate but never acquire a full bloodmeal. Thus, we observed both numbers. To conduct the experiments, the experimenter exposed their arm to a cage of twenty female *Aedes aegypti* for 15 minutes and subsequently counted the number of bites received on their arm and the number of females that were able to receive a blood meal (see **Methods: Mosquito Experiments**).

The textiles tested included a set of five white 100% cotton weaves (Poplin, Twill, Oxford, Royal Oxford, and Pinpoint Oxford), four knits (Under ArmourTM, Leggings, Jeggings, and Rynoskin), and one "other" (Horse Mesh). Each tested sleeve was compared to the negative control of a bare arm (**Fig 3a 3b**). It was discovered that only one textile, Jeggings, possessed any amount of bite blocking capabilities. The jegging (a cotton, polyester, and spandex blended weft knit) was the only textile to have any statistical significance from the bare arm control. This finding led to the conclusion that at least for the weaves we tested, they were incapable of blocking bites. There was little to no variation in the blocking ability of any weave tested. However, the knits showed more variation, and one possessed an advanced ability to block (**Fig 3a 3b**). While this data does not include every weave or knit possible, it does give insight into the properties of a blocking textile. This led to the hypothesis that knitted textiles could block and that blocking knits can be optimized through weft knitting technologies.

Furthermore, a test was conducted to see if it was possible to replicate the findings found during this series of experiments. A single jersey weft knit was designed by our collaborator, Dr. Jim McCann from Carnegie Mellon University, and subjected to the same series of tests. This experiment was validated and the data for this single jersey knit resembled that of the jeggings.

Detectability of Mosquito Landing Events

After observing that common clothes do not block mosquito bites, we wondered whether wearing long sleeves might actually be worse than exposed skin; this condition might arise if the long sleeves reduced a human's ability to sense and perceive mosquito landing events. . Therefore, an experiment was conducted with three individuals to quantify their ability to detect when a mosquito landed on their bare arm versus wearing a long sleeve Under ArmourTM compression shirt. On average, each individual was able to detect a mosquito landing event on their bare arm 41.19% of the time (**Fig 3c**). Conversely, while wearing the Under ArmourTM compression shirt, they were largely unable to detect mosquito landings (**Fig 3c**). This further confirms the need for mosquito bite blocking textiles. If long sleeve shirts do significantly decrease the wearers susceptibility to mosquito bites, it would arguably be better to wear short sleeves. Thus, there is at least a 40% chance of killing the mosquito prior to being bit.

2.3 Objectives and Aims

Based on the preliminary data presented above, I will proceed with the following objectives and specific aims:

- Develop weft knitted textiles that are capable of physically blocking mosquitos from biting and receiving a blood meal.
- 2. Determine precisely which mechanisms can be controlled that will increase the blocking ability of said textiles.

3. Re-engineer blocking textiles to maximize comfort while being worn in hot climates.

2.4 Materials and Methods

M1 Plus

M1 Plus is a knitting program designed by Stoll and is used to create knitting files that are loaded directedly into the machine via a flash drive. It is a comprehensive program that is easy to use and understand. Every knit that was developed at Auburn was first designed in M1 Plus. The files are created by using different iterations of front and back loops to develop intricate patterns and fabric structures. M1 Plus allows for high variability as there are encoded parameters that may directly contribute to blocking ability.

Stoll ADF 530-16 Ki BcW Flatbed Knitting Machine

The Stoll ADF 530-16 Ki BcW is a flatbed weft-knitting machine. This means that the fabric produced is a flat sheet with seams along the sides. Some machines only have one bed of needles; however, this machine has two, one on the front and one on the back. This is how the machine can develop more intricate weft-knits. All fabrics developed from Auburn University were created on this machine. This machine, like M1 Plus, allows for the variation of some parameters. It is slightly more limited than the program, but it does allow for additional variation when developing fabrics.

Brother International CS7000X Sewing and 1034D Serger Machines

A Brother International CS7000X Sewing Machine was used to generate test sleeves for mosquito bite experiments. Each sleeve is created by taking a flat sheet of fabric from the Stoll

Flatbed Knitting Machine that is sewn together using measurements for Dr. Beckmann's arm. Once each sleeve is sewn, a Brother International 1034D Serger Machine is used to create hems and finish raw edges.

Yarns

The primary control yarn used to produce each knit is a 100% polyester yarn of size 2/150/96 (number of plies/denier of each ply/number of filaments in each ply) with diameter 282 microns. This yarn was acquired from Unifi, inc. Unifi is a fiber and yarn production company headquartered in Greensboro, NC. Other yarns used in the development of textiles throughout the course of this research were also acquired from Unifi.

Mosquito Rearing

Aedes aegypti mosquitos were reared in a clean lab in the absence of disease pathogens. Mosquitos were kept in an incubator at 28°C with a rotating 12-hour light/dark cycle. Mosquito eggs are hatched by submerging egg papers in medium sized shoebox tubs until pupation. Larvae and pupae are fed approximately 5 mL of a yeast and water mixture. Pupae are transferred by hand into a mesh cage for eclosion. As a control for age, pupae are allowed to eclose for 72 hours, then removed and placed into a new cage. Mosquito biting experiments were performed with females aged 4-7 days old.

Mosquito Experiments

Every mosquito experiment was conducted under the same controlled parameters. The mosquitos were first anesthetized on ice and sorted using a cold block 24 hours prior to the

experiment. The females were then placed in a cage with only water, starving them for the 24 hours leading up to the experiment. To maintain normal mosquito circadian rhythm, all experiments were conducted in the afternoon. The experimenter then puts on a knitted sleeve and covered their hand with a latex glove which does not allow for mosquito penetration. The covered arm was placed in a cage of 20 female mosquitos for 15 minutes.

For full body tests, 40 females are sorted in the same manner. The experimenter dressed in long white sleeves and pants and stood in a full body cage for 15 minutes. The landing events were recorded by two observers, one in the front and one in the back. Each time a mosquito landed and attempted to probe; a mark was recorded on a human body outline corresponding to that area. This experiment was done in three separate replications on three separate cages of 40 mosquitos. The replicates were digitalized and overlayed in Adobe Photoshop to produce a comprehensive heat map of mosquito probing behavior and relative body area attraction.

Mosquito Videos

To acquire video captures of mosquito feeding and biting, twenty females *Aedes aegypti* mosquitos were transferred into a cage with two arm openings. The experimenter puts on a textile prototype and latex gloves. A Moment Macro Lens V2 iPhone camera attachment is used to acquire high quality microscopic videos of mosquito probing behavior. Each video is recorded, tracking the behavior of a single female for 1 minute. The videos are analyzed, and two data sets are generated: time to fly away and number of probes.

Statistics

GraphPad Prism 9 was used to generate figures and run statistical analyses for significance. Every set of data collected for each sleeve was first entered into GraphPad and an Ordinary One-way ANOVA and Tukey's multiple comparisons were run to test significance.

2.5 Results

The results found during the preliminary studies of this project are truly shocking. Citizens of Auburn surveyed during the clothing choice assays showed significant preference for comfort over risk of exposure. Additionally, it was found that even if students chose to wear long sleeves and pants, they would still be susceptible to mosquito bites. This proves that there is a market for clothing that not only blocks mosquito bites but is also comfortable to wear during hotter seasons. Additionally, while most clothing studied did not block mosquito bites, there was one knit that exhibited enhanced blocking capabilities. This led to the hypotheses that certain mechanical properties must control the blocking ability of textiles. The goal of my research was to determine precisely what these mechanisms are and if we can control them to enhance the entomological applications of these fabrics.

Knit Structure Contributes to Bite Blocking Capabilities

With the hypothesis that knits are a viable form of mosquito bite blocking textile, I proceeded by producing as many different knit structures as possible. First, we wanted to see if varying knit structure contributed to the blocking ability of knitted textiles. This was done by researching the capabilities of weft knitting. Weft knitting is the simplest and most common method of constructing knits. It is used in the textile industry to generate multiple types of knit

structures that can stretch in multiple directions. It utilizes one yarn to construct rows of loops, whereas warp knitting requires multiple yarns and creates columns of loops (Anbumani 2007). Some common weft knitted structures include single jersey, purl, interlock, rib, tubular, and cardigan (**Fig 4**).

These structures were programmed in Stoll's software M1 Plus and ran on the Stoll ADF 530-16 Ki BcW Flatbed Knitting Machine. Once the knitted textiles are made, they are sewn and serged into prototype sleeves. Each sleeve was tested a minimum of three times to determine the efficacy against mosquito bites (see **Methods: Mosquito Experiments**). Of the knit structures that we developed, only one demonstrated any bite blocking capabilities, interlock. However, it was not until after the sleeve was washed that it became a true blocking textile.

Interlock, as stated in Chapter 1, is a slightly more complex structure consisting of alternating front and back loop patterns, followed by alternating back and front loops patterns in the next row (**Fig 4c**). Immediately after the textile was created it was tested for bite blocking. The initial series of tests showed moderate blocking but with high variability. It received 19, 17, 11, and 8 bites in its four iterations of testing (**Fig 5**). While this data was highly variable it did show promise. After careful consideration, it was determined that the textile should be washed and tested again, as that is common practice in the fashion industry. Once the sleeve had been washed, its bite blocking capabilities were significantly enhanced. It received an average of 2.6 bites over 5 tests (5, 0, 0, 4, 4), a 76% increase from before washing (**Fig 5a**). Additionally, an average of only 1.6 mosquitos were able to receive a full blood meal over the five experiments (3, 0, 0, 3, 2) (**Fig 5a**). Every textile from then on was washed prior to testing and previous textiles were washed and retested. After which, the interlock sleeve remained the only bite blocking textile developed. This experiment proved two things. First, certain knit structures are

inherently capable of blocking mosquito bites and secondly, other mechanisms may contribute to bite blocking capabilities, like washing or shrinking.

Shrinking Fabric Contributes to Bite Blocking Capabilities

Post-knit fabric shrinking is a major component of bite blocking textiles. Knitted fabrics have a tendency to shrink more than woven fabrics because of their developmental structure. Additionally, it is a common practice in the fabric industry to pre-wash all garments prior to marketing. We wanted to test whether a simple wash and dry cycle, which is known to shrink knitted textiles, could physically manipulate the structure and enhance its entomological applications. An interlock textile was made and assessed before and after a wash and dry cycle. No chemicals or soap were used during the wash. After washing, the structure of the knit changed dramatically. The fabric went from about 8.5 wales per centimeter to about 10.3 wales per centimeter (Fig 6a/b). Additionally, the amount of space between wales went from about 150 microns to zero. This means that the washing and drying physically manipulated the fabric to have less space for the mosquito proboscis to probe through. The number of bites received during mosquito experiments reflects this phenomenon. The interlock fabric post-wash had a 76% increase in blocking ability. When compared to the negative control of a bare arm, the unwashed fabric only decreased the number of bites received by 13.5% whereas the washed interlock reduced the number of bites by 83.6% (Fig 5a (compare "Interlock Washed" to "Arm")). This proves that washing and drying developed fabrics is an integral part of the manufacturing process and that it can enhance the bite blocking capabilities of previously nonblocking textiles (Fig 6c/d).

Spandex Content Contributes to Bite Blocking Capabilities

Spandex is a type of elastic synthetic fiber made from 85% polyurethane (by weight) (EB PE n.d.). It is commonly used to develop tight contorting fabrics that cling tightly to the skin and can naturally stretch in all directions. It is rather durable and is resistant to deformation and degradation. It is easily washed and quick drying. These characteristics make it an ideal candidate for textile development. It is commonly used by blending it with other fibers like cotton or polyester. The only blocking textile that was discovered during preliminary testing uses a unique blend of cotton, polyester, and spandex. We have hypothesized that spandex content might be an integral parameter in developing textiles for this specific entomological purpose. While we have attempted to acquire spandex, purchasing this yarn has proven to be exceedingly difficult. Thus, we comprised a specific experiment that was able to test this theory. We attempted to replicate the jegging knit structure with our 100% polyester control yarn. A sample of the jeggings was sent to Stoll. They deconstructed the sample to discover the knit structure that was used to manufacture this fabric. We received a knit diagram that showed it was comprised of repeating patterns of two rows (Fig 4e). After replicating this diagram in M1 Plus a prototype test sleeve was constructed and tested. Our sleeve received an average of 19.33 bites over three separate iterations of testing, a 78.2% increase from the jeggings (Fig 7c/d). This leads us to believe that natural elasticity of spandex can physically manipulate the structure of a knit post-development. After researching the literature on this subject, a study published in 2003 was found that measured the dimensional variations of knits made with and without spandex (Marmarali 2003). It was discovered that fabrics developed with spandex yarns have higher loop densities and that the spacing between wales and courses is reduced when spandex is introduced. This further aids in the conclusion that textiles developed with spandex blended yarns will be

measurably denser and tighter than those without. Hence, the jeggings were capable of blocking and our replicated prototype was not.

It is important to note that this experiment is not yet completed. We are waiting for our own blend of spandex yarn. The order has been placed but there has been some opposition to AU's vendor requirements. Thus, the yarns have yet to be received. However, one the yarns have been acquired, we plan to knit a single jersey prototype with the implementation of spandex. The yarns ordered are of the same size and dimensions as our control yarn. Thus, this test will give us a more accurate representation of spandex contributing to bite blocking.

Yarn Diameter Contributes to Bite Blocking Capabilities

Yarns diameter is a primary variable in textile development. The diameter of yarns is typically determined by the ply of each yarn (i.e. the number of fibers used during construction). For example, the control yarn used in this research is a 2-ply yarn of 100% polyester. This means that there are two fibers of polyester twisted together. To test this hypothesis, we constructed two sleeves of the same knit structure (single jersey) with different sized yarns. The first, is our control yarn (2/150/96) of 282.17 microns. The second is another 100% polyester yarn with a diameter of 328.3 microns (3/150/96). This means that the yarn is twisted at a 3-ply count. Additionally, we compared this to the single jersey sleeve developed by Dr. Jim McCann comprised of 100% Acrylic with a yarn diameter of 433.3 microns (microscopy images **Fig 8a 8b 8c**). We hypothesized that the control yarn would not block, the intermediate diameter yarn would provide partial blocking, and the thicker acrylic yarn would provide full blocking. All three were subjected to at least three iterations of mosquito testing. The thinnest control yarn received an average of 21.6 bites over five experiments (**Fig 8d**). The intermediate yarn received

an average of 13.6 bites over five experiments (**Fig 8d**). Finally, the acrylic yarn received an average of 0.67 bites over six experiments (**Fig 8d**). Each of the prototypes were statistically significant from one another. Thus, increasing yarn diameter contributes directly to increasing bite blocking capabilities (**Fig 8**).

Stitch Length Contributes to Bite Blocking Capabilities

Stitch length is the primary controllable parameter when developing knit files in M1 Plus. It is defined as the amount of yarn used to create a single loop. Therefore, as the stitch length decreases, the tighter and denser a loop will be. This correlates directly with the overall density of the fabric. Stitch length has a direct positive impact on CPU and WPU. To assess this hypothesis, an experiment was designed where five different sleeves at decreasing stitch lengths, starting at a stitch length of 11 and decreasing in increments of 0.5 (11, 10.5, 10, 9.5, 9), would be tested for bite blocking ability. Unfortunately, this data has not yet been gathered. However, microscopy images were taken of interlock textiles as the stitch length decreases. The fabrics visibly tighten which lead me to believe that the bite blocking ability of textiles developed with smaller stitch lengths will increase (**Fig 9**).

High Resolution Video Screening of Knitted Fabrics

High resolution videos were taken of mosquitos probing on three different fabrics: Under ArmourTM, jeggings, and 100% acrylic single jersey, to test if mosquitos would exhibit behavioral differences when probing on textiles that do not block versus ones that do. Videos are taken, following one female mosquito, for one minute. The videos are then analyzed, and two sets of data are generated: time to fly away and number of probes. My hypothesis was that

mosquitos would spend less time and probe more on textiles that are capable of blocking. It was theorized that they would spend less time on a fabric that does not block since a majority of that time would be spent feeding. Furthermore, it was hypothesized that mosquitos would, on average, probe more on blocking textile because they would not be able to penetrate the fabric as easily.

On average, mosquitos spent 48.2, 21.3, and 12.1 seconds on the Under ArmourTM, jeggings, and acrylic single jersey, respectively (**Fig 10a**). Additionally, the mosquitos, on average, probed 21.7, 14.9, and 9.9 times on the Under ArmourTM, jeggings, and acrylic single jersey, respectively (**Fig 10b**). Recall that Under ArmourTM does not block, whereas the jeggings and acrylic jersey do. Therefore, the hypotheses were partially correct. I was correct in theorizing that they would spend less time on a blocking textile. This is more than likely an evolutionary defense mechanism where they choose to spend less time probing if initial penetration is unsuccessful. They are eager to fly away before they get slapped. Conversely, they probed significantly fewer times on bite blocking fabrics. More than likely, this is due to the same reason. A mosquito is not going to continue probing if penetration is unsuccessful. The longer they spend probing the more likely they are to be killed.

Mosquito Probing Preference Heat Map

To maximize the comfort potential of full body prototypes, we wanted to explore if mosquitos were attracted towards certain areas of the body. We hypothesized that mosquitos would prefer to probe on certain regions of the human body over others and thus bite blocking knits need only be applied in those areas. Full body testing was conducted, and a heat map was generated using the data collected (See **Methods: Mosquito Experiments**). It was discovered that *Aedes aegypti* chose to land and probe predominately on the lower body near the ankles. However, they also probed on the upper and mid back (**Fig 11a**). Interestingly, I believe that this is also an evolutionary behavior. Mosquitos are adapting to probe on harder to reach areas where they are less likely to be killed. This data can be used to construct clothing that utilize tighter bite blocking knits in the more frequented areas and loose more breathable knits in the less probed regions. Furthermore, this would not reduce the efficacy of our prototypes as we would design the looser knit areas to not cling to the skin. Therefore, regardless of the knit's ability to block, mosquitos would not be able to reach the skin underneath.

Mosquitos Prefer to Probe on Darker Fabrics

Mosquitos are attracted to heat and carbon dioxide. Due to darker colors naturally holding on to heat at a higher rate, I wanted to test if this could be applicable to our textiles. As mosquitos are attracted to heat, I hypothesized that they would prefer to probe more on a textile made from black yarn than that of a white yarn. To test this theory, our collaborator Dr. Jim McCann designed a sleeve that was split half white and half black. Twenty female *Aedes aegypti* mosquitos were tested to see where they chose to land and probe. Five iterations of this experiment were conducted, rotating the sleeve incrementally to control for lighting and behavioral predispositions. The mosquitos landed and probed on the black side at a 4.61-fold higher rate (**Fig 11b**). This confirmed our hypothesis that mosquitos will be attracted to darker clothing.

2.6 Discussion

Following the findings discovered during preliminary experiments, the goal of this research was to determine precisely which mechanisms contribute to the bite blocking efficacy of knitted textiles. In comparison to weaves, knits are the ideal candidate for bite blocking textiles due to the structural ability to contort and stretch around the skin. Additionally, knits have higher shrinking capability, moisture absorption, air permeability, and crease resistance (Anbumani 2007). While not all knits are capable of blocking, one was discovered to possess an innate ability to physically hinder mosquitos from reaching the skin: interlock. It should be noted that immediately after the interlock prototype was produced, it exhibited limited blocking capabilities. However, after a detergent-free wash and dry cycle, the WPU and CPU increased. This means that the fabric's physical density was enhanced. This enabled a previously intermediate blocking knit to become fully blocking.

While a simple wash-dry cycle enabled physical changes, additional parameters were discovered to manipulate the bite blocking ability of manufactured knits. Stitch length is a parameter controlled during the design of knit programs. As previously described, it is the amount of yarn used to create a single loop. Thus, decreasing the stitch length significantly increases the density of the completed prototype. Furthermore, it increases the number of wales and courses per unit length and can decrease the inter-wale space.

Yarn diameter also has a direct impact on the efficacy of these knits. Thicker yarns have been proven to enhance bite blocking capabilities as compared to thinner yarns of the same fiber content. A 100% polyester yarn of size 3/150/96 (328.33 microns) has been shown to reduce the number of bites received by 37%, when compared to the control polyester yarn of size 2/150/96 (282.17 microns). These sleeves were also compared to an acrylic yarn of size 433.33 microns. Both sleeves paled in comparison to the much thicker acrylic yarn prototype, which was capable of reducing bites by 96.9%, from the control.

The final parameter found to contribute to bite blocking is spandex content. It was discovered that spandex is capable of physically manipulating the fabric's smoothness, overall density, and the space between wales and courses. All these qualities contribute to the bite-blocking ability of these textiles (Marmarali 2003). Without the acquisition of spandex yarn, an experiment was designed to compare a textile developed without the implementation of spandex to a market textile, jeggings. The jeggings, which contain 3% spandex, are capable of blocking mosquito bites, while the lab replicated prototype that did not contain any spandex was not able to block at all. It is hypothesized that, once spandex yarn is acquired, a single jersey sleeve developed with spandex blended yarns will be able to block mosquito bites when compared to its non-spandex counterpart.

In addition to the discovery of the pervious contributing parameters, a series of experiments were conducted to test whether comfort could theoretically be increased by exploiting mosquito probing behavior. Through full body testing, a heat map was developed that shows the highest probed area on a human body. *Aedes aegypti* mosquitos were subjected to a human in a full body cage and allowed to probe. A heat map was generated that correlated directly to the areas where an individual mosquito chose to land and feed. It was discovered that *Aedes aegypti* predominantly chose to land on the lower body (particularly ankles) and the mid to upper back. Exploiting this discovery, a prototype knit could be developed that utilizes slightly less comfortable, tight, bite blocking knits in the high frequency areas, and loose, non-form fitting fabrics in the less frequented areas. This would theoretically make the developed prototype more breathable without reducing its efficacy. Additionally, considering mosquitos

land and probe on darker materials at a 4.61-fold greater rate, it is proposed that dark yarns be used to construct the tight, bite blocking knits. Through the exploitation of color attraction, and evolutionary attraction to certain body areas, mosquitos can further be deterred from probing on the loose breathable areas. Thus, enhancing the efficacy of the proposed comfortable knit even more.

This research can be applied directly for entomological purposes. It provides a solution to a problem that many other control methods, like insecticide spraying and sterile insect technique, generate: individuals have little control over mosquito management. The steps that can be taken by an individual to control disease transmission are limited. However, with the production of bite-resistant clothing, that problem is negated. Persons may have little control of mass spraying and the release of genetically modified mosquitos; however, they can easily protect themselves with the use of bite resistant clothing. Which is now made possible through the discoveries found in this thesis.



Figure 2. Modeling fashion choices of 324 individuals on Auburn Universities campus during 80-degree weather. This data reflects a sex ratio of 50:50. **a.** Male fashion choices for upper body (left) and lower body (right). **b.** Female fashion choices for upper body (left) and lower body (right). (Beckmann ADECA Grant)



Figure 3. Data collected during preliminary studies. **a.** Number of bites received when wearing standard weaved and knitted clothing. Discovery of a single bite blocking textile known as jeggings. **b.** Percent of females, out of twenty, who received a blood meal when feeding through

standard clothing. **c.** Percent of detected mosquito landing events of three separate individuals. Wearing Under ArmourTM significantly decreases a human's ability to detect mosquito landings. **d.** Red indicates body regions of susceptibility through the lack of clothing or where clothing clings to the skin. The diagram shows each commonly worn clothing item in triplicates. In descending order starting at the first row: male short sleeve t-shirts, male long sleeve t-shirts, female dresses, female shorts, female capris, female pants, and female leggings. (Beckmann ADECA Grant)



Figure 4. Microscopy images and corresponding knit diagrams of different structures tested for bite blocking abilities. **a.** Single jersey **b.** Tubular **c.** Interlock **d.** Alternate jersey **e.** Jersey skip (jegging replication) **f.** Full rib **g.** Full cardigan **h.** Half cardigan



Figure 5. Mosquito bite blocking experiments to test if knit structure contributes to bite blocking ability. Each red dot corresponds (**a**) to the number of bites received (interlock (washed) is statistically significant from the control of a bare arm (p-value: <0.0001)) or (**b**) percent of bloodfed females from a single experiment (both interlock and interlock (washed) are statistically significant from the bare arm control (p-value: <0.0001)). Each knit was tested a minimum of three times.



Figure 6. Fabric shrinking contributes to bite blocking ability. The interlock knit prior to a simple wash a dry cycle did not exhibit bite block abilities. However, once the textile was washed and dried the density of the fabric increased and consequently the bite blocking capabilities also increased. **a.** Microscopy image of an interlock knit prior to being washed and dried. **b.** Microscopy image of an interlock knit after being washed and dried. **c.** Number of bites received after a series of mosquito experiments for both the unwashed (Interlock) and washed (Interlock_W) interlock fabrics (p-value: 0.0004). **d.** Percent of females (out of twenty) that were able to penetrate and receive a full blood meal (p-value: 0.8450).



Figure 7. Spandex content contributes to bite blocking ability. During preliminary experiments, jegging was the only textile found to exhibit bite blocking ability. The jegging knit was recreated using the jersey skip knit structure which was sent to me by Stoll. It was created using the control yarn of 100% polyester. Our replication, which does not contain spandex, is unable to block mosquito bites. **a.** Microscopy image of jersey skip knit. **b.** Microscopy image of jeggings. **c.** Number of bites received during mosquito experiments (p-value: <0.0001). **d.** Percent of females (out of twenty) able to receive a full blood meal (p-value: <0.0001).



Figure 8. Yarn diameter contributes to bite blocking ability. Three single jersey knits of increasing yarn diameter were created and tested for enhanced bite blocking ability. Microscopy images of single jersey knits constructed with yarns of diameters **a.** 282 microns **b.** 328 microns **c.** 433 microns. **d.** Number of bites received during mosquito experiments (p-values: 0.0324, <0.0001). **e.** Percent of females (out of twenty) able to receive a full blood meal (282- and 328- micron knits are not significant. P-value of 282 compared to 433 micron knits: <0.0001).



Figure 9. Stitch length contributes to bite blocking. Microscopy images of five interlock knits at stitch lengths of (**a**) 11, (**b**) 10.5, (**c**) 10, (**d**) 9.5, (**e**) 9. It is important to note that this data is not yet finished. Mosquito experiments need to be conducted to adequately test this hypothesis. However, the knits get visibly tighter as the stitch length decreases. Therefore, I hypothesize that an interlock knit at stitch length 9 will be able to block better than an interlock knit at stitch length 11.



Figure 10. High-resolution video screening. Each red dot represents a single video which recorded one female *Aedes aegypti* mosquito for one minute. Under ArmourTM is used as a negative control **a.** Amount of time each mosquito spent probing on the textile (p-values: <0.0001). **b.** Number of times each mosquito probed during a 60-second video (p-values: 0.1872, 0.0205).



Figure 11. Mosquito preference. **a.** Mosquito landing heat map generated by quantifying where on a human body mosquitos prefer to land and probe (left: front; right: back). **b.** Graph of color choice. Mosquitos chose to land and probe on the black side of a textile at a 4.61-fold greater rate. This data can be used to design comfortable bite blocking clothing that exploits mosquito behavior to attract them towards areas with tighter knits.

References

- (AMCA n.d.) *Mosquito-borne diseases American mosquito control* ... (n.d.). Retrieved February 28, 2022, from https://www.mosquito.org/general/custom.asp?page=diseases
- (CDC 2019) Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019, August 15). Fighting the world's deadliest animal. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved February 28, 2022, from https://www.cdc.gov/globalhealth/stories/world-deadliest-animal.html
- (CDC 2020) Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020, March 11). *Potential range of Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus in the United States, 2017*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved February 28, 2022, from https://www.cdc.gov/mosquitoes/mosquito-control/professionals/range.html
- (CDC 2020) Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020, March 5). Life cycle of Aedes Aegypti and ae. albopictus mosquitoes. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved February 28, 2022, from <u>https://www.cdc.gov/mosquitoes/about/life-cycles/aedes.html</u>
- (CDC 2019) Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2019, January 4). CDC Malaria malaria worldwide - how can malaria cases and deaths be reduced? - insecticide-treated bed nets. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Retrieved January 12, 2022, from <u>https://www.cdc.gov/malaria/malaria_worldwide/reduction/itn.html</u>

(EB PE n.d.) Encyclopædia Britannica, inc. (n.d.). Polyurethane. Encyclopædia Britannica. Retrieved March 29, 2022, from https://www.britannica.com/science/polyurethane#ref38035

(EB PY n.d.) Encyclopædia Britannica, inc. (n.d.). Ply Yarn. Encyclopædia Britannica. Retrieved March 4, 2022, from https://www.britannica.com/technology/ply-yarn

- (EB SPM n.d.) Encyclopædia Britannica, inc. (n.d.). Sir Patrick Manson. Encyclopædia Britannica. Retrieved March 1, 2022, from <u>https://www.britannica.com/biography/Patrick-Manson</u>
- (EB SRR n.d.) Encyclopædia Britannica, inc. (n.d.). Sir Ronald Ross. Encyclopædia Britannica. Retrieved March 1, 2022, from <u>https://www.britannica.com/biography/Ronald-Ross</u>
- (EPA n.d.) Environmental Protection Agency. (n.d.). DDT A Brief History and Status. EPA. Retrieved March 2, 2022, from <u>https://www.epa.gov/ingredients-used-pesticide-products/ddt-brief-history-and-status</u>
- (ESA 1945) The feeding apparatus of biting and sucking insects affecting man and animals. (1945). Annals of the Entomological Society of America, 38(1), 32–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/aesa/38.1.32</u>
- (PSU 2022) A short history of pest management. Penn State Extension. (2022, February 6). Retrieved February 28, 2022, from <u>https://extension.psu.edu/a-short-history-of-pest-management</u>
- (Scientist 2011) SCIENTIST, F. P. T. (2011). Ronald Ross (1857-1932): Discoverer of malaria's life cycle. Singapore Med J, 52(7), 466.
- (SF 2020) About Denier. Standard Fiber. (2020, December 2). Retrieved February 22, 2022, from https://standardfiber.com/about-denier
- (SU n.d.) History of Discovery: A Timeline. Lymphatic Filariasis Discovery. (n.d.). Retrieved March 1, 2022, from

https://web.stanford.edu/group/parasites/ParaSites2006/Lymphatic_filariasis/Discovery.ht

- (WHO 2021)World Health Organization. (2021, December 6). Fact sheet about malaria. World Health Organization. Retrieved February 28, 2022, from <u>https://www.who.int/newsroom/fact-sheets/detail/malaria</u>
- Adanur, S. (1995). Wellington Sears Handbook of Industrial Textiles (1st ed.). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.1201/9780203733905
- Agrafioti, P., Faliagka, S., Lampiri, E., Orth, M., Pätzel, M., Katsoulas, N., & Athanassiou, C. G. (2020). Evaluation of silica-coated insect proof nets for the control of Aphis Fabae,
 Sitophilus oryzae, and Tribolium Confusum. Nanomaterials, 10(9), 1658.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/nano10091658
- Ahmad, H. S. (2017). Introduction to Knitting. In Structural Textile Design (pp. 185-196). CRC Press.
- Akter, S., Farque, M. A. A., & Islam, M. M. (2017). Effect of stitch length on different properties of plain single jersey fabric. International Journal of Modern Engineering Research, 32, 71-75.
- Alphey, L. (2002). Re-engineering the sterile insect technique. Insect biochemistry and molecular biology, 32(10), 1243-1247.
- Anbumani, N. (2007). Knitting Fundamentals, Machines, Structures and Developments. New Age International.
- Barzman, M., Bàrberi, P., Birch, A. N. E., Boonekamp, P., Dachbrodt-Saaydeh, S., Graf, B., ... & Sattin, M. (2015). Eight principles of integrated pest management. Agronomy for sustainable development, 35(4), 1199-1215.

- Baykal, P. D., Babaarslan, O., & Erol, R. (2006). Prediction of strength and elongation properties of cotton polyester-blended OE rotor yarns. Fibres and Textiles in Eastern Europe, 14(1), 18.
- Beckmann, J. F., Ronau, J. A., & Hochstrasser, M. (2017). A Wolbachia deubiquitylating enzyme induces cytoplasmic incompatibility. Nature microbiology, 2(5), 1-7.
- Beckmann, J. F., Bonneau, M., Chen, H., Hochstrasser, M., Poinsot, D., Merçot, H., ... & Charlat, S. (2019). The toxin–antidote model of cytoplasmic incompatibility: genetics and evolutionary implications. Trends in Genetics, 35(3), 175-185.
- Bockarie, M. J., Gbakima, A. A., & Barnish, G. (1999). It all began with Ronald Ross: 100 years of malaria research and control in Sierra Leone (1899–1999). Annals of Tropical Medicine & Parasitology, 93(3), 213-224.
- Bradberry, S. M., Cage, S. A., Proudfoot, A. T., & Vale, J. A. (2005). Poisoning due to pyrethroids. Toxicological Reviews, 24(2), 93–106. <u>https://doi.org/10.2165/00139709-</u> 200524020-00003
- Chandramohan, D., & Marimuthu, K. (2011). A review on natural fibers. International Journal of Research and Reviews in Applied Sciences, 8(2), 194-206.
- Clements, A. N. (2000). The biology of mosquitoes. CABI Publ.
- Clemons, C. M., & Caulfield, D. F. (2005). Natural fibers. Functional fillers for plastics. Weinheim: Wiley-VCH, 2005: pages [195]-206.
- Dworkin, J., & Tan, S. Y. (2011). Medicine in stamps. Ronald Ross (1857-1932): discoverer of malaria's life cycle. Singapore medical journal, 52(7), 466–467.
- Ehler, L. E. (2006). Integrated pest management (IPM): definition, historical development and implementation, and the other IPM. Pest management science, 62(9), 787-789.

- Eldridge, B. F. (1992). Patrick Manson and the discovery age of vector biology. Journal-American Mosquito Control Association, 8, 215-215.
- Encyclopedia.com. (n.d.). ." encyclopedia of clothing and fashion. . encyclopedia.com. 28 Feb. 2022 . Encyclopedia.com. Retrieved March 4, 2022, from https://www.encyclopedia.com/fashion/encyclopedias-almanacs-transcripts-andmaps/yarns
- Fan, W., He, Q., Meng, K., Tan, X., Zhou, Z., Zhang, G., ... & Wang, Z. L. (2020). Machineknitted washable sensor array textile for precise epidermal physiological signal monitoring. Science advances, 6(11), eaay2840.
- Ferr, D. N. (n.d.). Cultural control. Cultural Control | Radcliffe's IPM World Textbook. Retrieved March 3, 2022, from https://ipmworld.umn.edu/ferro
- Fischer, S., De Majo, M. S., Di Battista, C. M., Montini, P., Loetti, V., & Campos, R. E. (2019). Adaptation to temperate climates: Evidence of photoperiod-induced embryonic dormancy in Aedes aegypti in South America. *Journal of Insect Physiology*, *117*, 103887. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jinsphys.2019.05.005</u>
- Formisano, L., Pannico, A., El-Nakhel, C., Starace, G., Poledica, M., Pascale, S. D., & Rouphael, Y. (2020). Improved porosity of insect proof screens enhances quality aspects of zucchini squash without compromising the yield. Plants, 9(10), 1264. https://doi.org/10.3390/plants9101264
- Gordon, R. M., & Lumsden, W. H. (1939). A study of the behaviour of the mouth-parts of mosquitoes when taking up blood from living tissue; together with some observations on the ingestion of microfilariae. *Annals of Tropical Medicine & Parasitology*, *33*(3-4), 259–278. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00034983.1939.11685071</u>

- Hagewood, J. (2014). Technologies for the manufacture of synthetic polymer fibers. In Advances in filament yarn spinning of textiles and polymers (pp. 48-71). Woodhead Publishing.
- Harrison, G., Kean, B. H., Mott, K. E., & Russell, A. J. (1980). Mosquitoes, malaria, and man: a history of the hostilities since 1880. Journal of the History of Biology, 13(1).
- Hendrichs, J. O. R. G. E. (2000). Use of the sterile insect technique against key insect pests. Sustainable Development International, 2, 75-79.
- Hendrichs, J., & Robinson, A. (2009). Sterile insect technique. In Encyclopedia of insects (pp. 953-957). Academic Press.
- Hertig, M., & Wolbach, S. B. (1924). Studies on rickettsia-like micro-organisms in insects. The Journal of medical research, 44(3), 329.
- Ichetaonye, S. I., Ichetaonye, D. N., Adeakin, O. A. S., Tenebe, O. G., & Yibowei, M. E. (2014). Effect of Stitch Length on the Physical Properties of Both Plain and 1 X 1 Rib Knitted Fabrics. J Textile Sci Eng, 4(177), 2.
- Izumi, H., Yajima, T., Aoyagi, S., Tagawa, N., Arai, Y., Hirata, M., & Yorifuji, S. (2008). Combined harpoonlike jagged microneedles imitating Mosquito's proboscis and its insertion experiment with vibration. *IEEJ Transactions on Electrical and Electronic Engineering*, 3(4), 425–431. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/tee.20295</u>
- Jabeen, F., Chaudhry, A. S., Manzoor, S., & Shaheen, T. (2015). Examining pyrethroids, carbamates and neonicotenoids in fish, water and sediments from the Indus River for potential health risks. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment, 187(2). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-015-4273-4
- Kitchen, L. W., Lawrence, K. L., & Coleman, R. E. (2009). The role of the United States military in the development of vector control products, including insect repellents,

insecticides, and bed nets. Journal of Vector Ecology, 34(1), 50-61.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1948-7134.2009.00007.x

- Kong, X. Q., & Wu, C. W. (2010). Mosquito proboscis: An elegant biomicroelectromechanical system. *Physical Review E*, 82(1). https://doi.org/10.1103/physreve.82.011910
- Lee, R. M., & Craig, D. A. (1983). Maxillary, mandibulary, and hypopharyngeal stylets of female mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae); a scanning electron microscope study. *The Canadian Entomologist*, *115*(11), 1503–1512. <u>https://doi.org/10.4039/ent1151503-11</u>
- Lima, A., Lovin, D. D., Hickner, P. V., & Severson, D. W. (2016). Evidence for an Overwintering Population of Aedes aegypti in Capitol Hill Neighborhood, Washington, DC. The American journal of tropical medicine and hygiene, 94(1), 231–235. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.15-0351
- Löwy, I. (2017). Leaking containers: Success and failure in controlling the Mosquito Aedes aegypti in Brazil. American Journal of Public Health, 107(4), 517–524.
 https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.2017.303652
- Luan, K., West, A. J., McCord, M. G., DenHartog, E. A., Shi, Q., Bettermann, I., Li, J., Travanty, N. V., Mitchell, R. D., Cave, G. L., Strider, J. B., Wang, Y., Neumann, F., Beck, T., Apperson, C. S., & Roe, R. M. (2021). Mosquito-textile physics: A mathematical roadmap to insecticide-free, bite-proof clothing for Everyday Life. Insects, 12(7), 636. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects12070636
- Marmarali, A. B. (2003). Dimensional and physical properties of cotton/spandex single jersey fabrics. Textile research journal, 73(1), 11-14.
- Mohamed, M. H. (1990). Three-dimensional textiles. American Scientist, 78(6), 530-541.

- Mouhamadou, C. S., Luan, K., Fodjo, B. K., West, A. J., McCord, M. G., Apperson, C. S., & Roe, R. M. (2020). Development of an insecticide-free trapping bednet to control mosquitoes and manage resistance in Malaria Vector Control: A new way of thinking. Insects, 11(11), 732. https://doi.org/10.3390/insects11110732
- Ogero, K. O., Kreuze, J. F., McEwan, M. A., Luambano, N. D., Bachwenkizi, H., Garrett, K. A., Andersen, K. F., Thomas-Sharma, S., & Vlugt, R. A. (2019). Efficiency of insect-proof net tunnels in reducing virus-related seed degeneration in sweet potato. Plant Pathology, 68(8), 1472–1480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/ppa.13069</u>
- Pan, N. (1993). Development of a constitutive theory for short fiber yarns part II: mechanics of staple yarn with slippage effect. Textile research journal, 63(9), 504-514.
- Patterson G. M. (2016). Looking Backward, Looking Forward: The Long, Torturous Struggle with Mosquitoes. Insects, 7(4), 56. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/insects7040056</u>
- Pereira, T. N., Rocha, M. N., Sucupira, P. H. F., Carvalho, F. D., & Moreira, L. A. (2018).Wolbachia significantly impacts the vector competence of Aedes aegypti for Mayaro virus.Scientific reports, 8(1), 1-9.
- Ramasubramanian, M. K., Barham, O. M., & Swaminathan, V. (2008). Mechanics of a mosquito bite with applications to microneedle design. *Bioinspiration & Biomimetics*, 3(4), 046001. <u>https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-3182/3/4/046001</u>
- RAVNITZKY, M. (1989). Innovative parachute materials. In 10th Aerodynamic Decelerator Conference (p. 909).
- Rek, J. C., Alegana, V., Arinaitwe, E., Cameron, E., Kamya, M. R., Katureebe, A., ... & Tusting,L. S. (2018). Rapid improvements to rural Ugandan housing and their association with

malaria from intense to reduced transmission: a cohort study. The lancet Planetary health, 2(2), e83-e94.

- Robert V. (2020). Brève histoire des moustiquaires imprégnées d'insecticide dans la lutte contre le paludisme : un témoignage sur la cruciale décennie 1980 [Brief History of Insecticide-Treated Bed Nets in the Fight against Malaria: A Testimony on the Crucial 1980's Decade]. Bulletin de la Societe de pathologie exotique (1990), 113(2), 88–103. https://doi.org/10.3166/bspe-2020-0128
- Saillenfait, A.-M., Ndiaye, D., & Sabaté, J.-P. (2015). Pyrethroids: Exposure and health effects an update. International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health, 218(3), 281–292. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheh.2015.01.002</u>
- Saridaki, A., & Bourtzis, K. (2010). Wolbachia: more than just a bug in insects genitals. Current opinion in microbiology, 13(1), 67-72.
- Savci, S., Curiskis, J. I., & Pailthorpe, M. T. (2000). A study of the deformation of weft-knit preforms for advanced composite structures Part 1: Dry preform properties. Composites science and technology, 60(10), 1931-1942.
- Trewin, B. J., Darbro, J. M., Zalucki, M. P., Jansen, C. C., Schellhorn, N. A., & Devine, G. J. (2019). Life on the margin: Rainwater tanks facilitate overwintering of the dengue vector, Aedes aegypti, in a sub-tropical climate. PloS one, 14(4), e0211167. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0211167
- Tusting, L. S., Willey, B., Lucas, H., Thompson, J., Kafy, H. T., Smith, R., & Lindsay, S. W. (2013). Socioeconomic development as an intervention against malaria: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet (London, England), 382(9896), 963–972.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60851-X

- Walker, T., & Moreira, L. A. (2011). Can Wolbachia be used to control malaria?. Memórias do Instituto Oswaldo Cruz, 106, 212-217.
- Wang, S., & Jacobs-Lorena, M. (2013). Genetic approaches to interfere with malaria transmission by vector mosquitoes. Trends in biotechnology, 31(3), 185-193.
- Werren, J. H., Baldo, L., & Clark, M. E. (2008). Wolbachia: master manipulators of invertebrate biology. Nature Reviews Microbiology, 6(10), 741-751.
- Wilke, A. B. B., & Marrelli, M. T. (2015). Paratransgenesis: a promising new strategy for mosquito vector control. Parasites & vectors, 8(1), 1-9.